Investors in Children





Consultation Report


�
Contents








									Page no.





Summary	3





Responses to the consultation document	4





Parents’ views	   5	





Consultation group views	6





Children’s views on quality	   7	





Conclusions	   9	








�
Summary





During the period March to June 2002, the Department for Education and Skills held an extensive consultation exercise that sought the views of key stakeholder groups on proposals for the development of Investors in Children (IiC), a scheme that aims to raise standards by helping parents make informed childcare choices based on quality. 





The Department:


distributed a consultation paper;


commissioned a survey of parents;


convened a group of key stakeholders to discuss the proposals and held meetings with national and local quality assurance (QA) scheme providers,


commissioned a study of children’s views, 





Responses were positive. A high proportion of parents interviewed (85%) supported the introduction of a quality-rating scheme. Over 90% of people responding to the consultation paper supported each of the ten criteria for approving QA schemes for IiC outlined in the consultation paper. 





This report provides details of findings from each of the four consultation initiatives. 


�
Responses to the consultation document





This section of the report provides an analysis of responses to the IiC consultation document. The consultation paper was launched 14 March 2002. Closing date for responses was 6 June 2002.





The Consultation Unit received 349 responses to the consultation document.  Most responses came from childcare providers (110). Providers fell into two groups: volume providers, i.e. those that operate multiple nurseries, and individual providers, i.e. owner/managers of single nurseries and childminders.  Other groups responding included Early Years Development and Childcare Partnerships (83), quality assurance scheme providers (59), and professional organizations such as the National Childminding Association (36). 








Rating quality





Support for a quality rating was high among providers (82%), EYDCPs (84%) and QA scheme providers (82%). Nearly half the sector organisations that responded expressed reservations over the star rating described in the consultation documents. Some felt the scheme as described was too complex, and others that it might put too much of a burden on providers. Others opposed the proposals on the grounds that settings unable to reach the top quality levels would face closure. Evidence reviewed by officials suggests that the huge imbalance between supply and demand in the sector makes this a highly unlikely outcome, even in the medium to long term. Several respondents expressed reservations about labelling IiC levels as ‘stars’ because of the parallel with hotel rating systems.





Respondents felt strongly that a quality-rating scheme should include all early years care and education settings. All sector organisations responding to this item felt IiC should include the maintained sector. 





Opinion was divided on the issue of whether additional services should be indicated as part of a quality rating. In general the majority of QA scheme providers and sector organisations did not support the proposal. In particular there was concern from some sector organisations that the introduction of indicators of additional services would favour settings with good financial resources. This was viewed as counter to principles of equal opportunity. Some pointed out that as information of the type proposed is already available to parents through Children’s Information Services, providing it through a quality-rating scheme could be unnecessary duplication.





Assessing quality assurance schemes





Over 90% of respondents agreed that each of the ten inclusion criteria set out in the consultation paper were the right ones against which to assess existing quality assurance schemes for inclusion in the Investors in Children framework. 





The substantial majority of respondents supported the proposal to convene an expert panel to approve QA schemes. Respondents’ views were mixed over which body should convene the panel, although most preferred DfES (41%) over OFSTED (28%).  


�
Parents’ Views





The Department commissioned the MORI Social Research Institute to conduct a survey of parents. The survey aimed to test the reactions of parents to the proposed introduction of a national quality-rating scheme for childcare providers called Investors in Children. Questions were placed on two waves of MORI’s general public omnibus, which interviews a nationally representative quota sample of c.2,000 adults throughout Great Britain. Questions for this survey were targeted among parents or guardians of children under 16 and 1,197 were interviewed.  Fieldwork was conducted by MORI/Field & Tab across 196 and then 188 constituency-based sampling points using CAPI (Computer Assisted Personal Interviewing), face-to-face in respondents’ homes, between 2-7 May and 23-28 May 2002.  Data have been weighted to reflect the national population profile.





Rating quality





Results of the survey suggested parents would welcome a national quality-rating scheme. Over 80% said they would find a scheme useful. This level of support may reflect the fact that 81% of parents said it would help them to know more about how to select good quality childcare and/or early education for their children. 





The majority of parents (81%) said they would find it helpful to know more about selecting good quality childcare, including 46% who would find it very helpful.  Current users were especially likely to say they would find this helpful (90%). Eight in ten parents said they would find some kind of national scheme for rating the quality of childcare useful (85%). 








Quality assurance 





Among current users of childcare, over half (56%) said they would be willing to pay extra for a childcare place with a childcare provider that had a quality assurance kite mark:  one-in-seven childcare users (15%) claimed they would pay £5 extra a week; one-in-five would pay £6-£10 a week; and another one-in-five would pay amounts falling between £11 and £20 extra a week.  However, over two-in-five (43%) said they would not be willing to pay any more, including six per cent who say they could not afford to pay more.   Those not currently working (10%) and those with an average household income under £17,499 (11%) were especially likely to say they could not afford to pay more.


�
Consultation group views





The Department convened a consultation group to discuss proposals for the development of IiC. The Department invited forty-seven people, 29 of whom attended. The group including representatives of the National Day Nurseries Association, National Childminding Association, Kid’s Clubs Network, Pre-School Learning Alliance, Children’s Play Council, The Children’s Society, The National Children’s Bureau, and the Daycare Trust. Other invitees included leading academics in the early years field, practitioners and consultants. In addition, the Department convened five regional consultative meetings in Birmingham, Bristol, Leeds, Manchester and London. The majority of attendees were representatives from EYDCPs with their own Quality Assurance Schemes, and some others such as OFSTED inspectors and partnership advisors from within the Early Years and Childcare Unit.








Rating quality





People were generally supportive of rating quality as a means of raising standards. Many recognised the difficultly of developing a single scheme that could take into account the different standards applied to each sector. Reservations about the proposals outlined in the consultation paper were often to do with the perceived complexity of the scheme. The feeling was that an effective quality-rating scheme should be robust yet simple. People were keen to avoid duplication of the demands made on providers from quality assurance schemes and OFSTED inspections. They were also concerned that parents might be confused if they saw IiC ratings and OFSTED reports as two different inspection procedures.  








Assessing quality assurance schemes





The following points were raised in discussion:


The inclusion criteria should encourage QA schemes to stress the importance of provision being child centred;


The criterion relating to equal opportunities needs to be strengthened to reinforce that it is an absolute and not an option for providers;


The quality/occupational competence of mentors and assessors should be addressed;


Links between QA scheme standards and the principles underlying the Foundation Stage Curriculum should be made explicit;


QA schemes should make explicit reference to the importance of partnership with parents;


Management modules for QA schemes should include references to resource management;


QA assessment should combine portfolio submission and observation;


Emphasis should be laid on the importance of involving all staff in QA procedures;


QA schemes should be re-accredited at intervals. 


�



Children’s views on quality





The Department commissioned the Thomas Coram Research Unit at the University of London’s Institute of Education to consult children on their views concerning childcare quality, and to conduct a review of the existing research literature on the same subject.





Children’s views on the quality of their provision





Researchers worked in two areas: an Inner London authority, and a unitary authority in the South East of England. In Inner London, they worked in a small, sessional pre-school in the voluntary sector; a large, private nursery offering full-day care and a medium sized out of school club run by the local authority. In the unitary authority, the team visited a small, charitable pre-school offering sessional care; a large, private day nursery offering full-day care, a large out of school club in the voluntary sector, and a childminder drop-in centre. 





The research team used a variety of methods to explore the views of younger children, including small group and individual interviews, drawings, photographs, tours, role-play using phones, and story telling using a puppet.  Sixty-two children participated in the study, including thirty-three aged under five years.





Friends:  Children of all ages said friendships were particularly important for them. Many liked caring for younger children, although older children thought it was important to be with others of their own age. 





Activities and equipment:  Children wanted their childcare setting to be fun.  They enjoyed a variety of activities, depending on their age and gender.  Younger children liked imaginative play, outdoor activities, books and story time, construction toys, board games, and creative activities. Older children expressed preferences for going on trips, cooking, doing their homework and watching videos. Younger children were more likely to complain about not having enough toys, having to sit for too long (a particular feature of pre-school centre-based settings where children sit for story or circle time) and not being able to go outside.  Older children were more likely to complain about being bored, either because the range of activities on offer was too narrow or not age appropriate. Having no one of their age to play with was an issue for older children, as well as not being given sufficient freedom and responsibility. All children disliked restrictions on outdoor play. Older children mentioned the importance of having sufficient space in which to play outside.  





Food:  Children liked eating together. They felt meals and snacks were opportunities for socialising with adults and other children. Older children wanted more choice, more hot food and to be involved in planning menus.  They also wanted access to drinks and snacks as and when they wanted them, rather than having to wait for a pre-set time.





Staff:  All children said how much they liked the adults in their setting.  Younger children valued caring, friendly, helpful and playful staff. Children in centre-based care said that they did not like staff being in the office so much.  Older children preferred staff to have the following characteristics: be fun, play and join in with them, be nice and kind, help them, give them freedom and responsibility, treat them with respect and fairness, be their friend, listen and talk to them.  They disliked staff who talk about themselves, did not participate in activities and who were restrictive and controlling. Children valued staff continuity: they talked about having adults who stayed with them and who they could get to know well.  





Rules:  The younger children did not have much to say about rules, except that children shouldn’t hit other children.  They described how children were told off and given ‘time out’ when children misbehaved, which they seemed to accept.  Older children, apart from those with childminders, were usually involved in setting ground rules, which they considered.  If a rule is broken, children are told off and given ‘time out’ or a point system is in operation.  Some said that staff should explain to children why they had done something wrong so that they could learn from it.





Participation:  Older children were keen to have more of a say in how their club is run, such as having a children’s council.  They suggested organising fund-raising events to buy additional equipment.





Facilities:  Children had clear ideas about their environment and how it should look. They considered it very important to have plenty of space, both inside and out. Younger children attending nursery or playgroup seemed to particularly like the quiet, book area.  They liked reading and listening to stories.  Children attending nurseries said how much they liked the home corner and the art room and any secret hiding places.  Younger children cared for by childminders loved having the use of a garden. Older children wanted after school clubs to have the use of purpose built premises, which ensured that they and their belongings were safe. They wanted to be able to put displays on the wall and have a space that was theirs. Their preference was for clubs not to be run in schools because it restricted what they could do. They wanted a large, safe outside play space, with a shaded area, and rooms for different activities and age groups. They wanted a room to relax which would be quiet and comfortable where people can read, do their homework and relax; a games room, an art and crafts room, a playhouse, a TV room, and a kitchen they could use.  





Review of existing research





The review brought together key messages from published research and consultations undertaken by Early Years Development and Childcare Partnerships (EYDCPs). The team identified six research papers published in the UK. They also conducted a survey of all 150 Partnerships to establish the extent of formal consultation and, where consultations had occurred, to obtain the results.  Seventy-six partnerships (51%) responded.  Of these, 19 had not consulted with children (but most planned to do so in the near future), four were in the process of consulting and 53 had done so. Forty-six partnerships sent the team copies of their consultation reports.





Recurring themes arose from both reviews: the importance of friendships; having fun; concerns about safety, particularly bullying (children want to feel safe); having a range of activities and equipment; having choice both in terms of activities and time; opportunities for sport and other outdoor play; different preferences for children of different ages; younger children tended to be more positive than older children, reflecting perhaps the way in which activities and space are often structured for younger children;  caring, interested adults who listen; opportunities to put their views across and have them taken seriously;  the importance of good food; the perception that rules are fair and equitable.


Conclusions





The consultation produced two very clear messages:  First, parents want more information about the quality of provision; they supported the idea of a quality rating to help them choose the best. Second, childcare providers recognize the value of effective quality assurance as a means of enabling them to raise standards. They also value quality assurance as a way of demonstrating to parents their continuing commitment to delivering high standards of care and education. The Department has taken on board these key messages.





Rating quality





To give parents the extra information they want, OFSTED have plans to include a quality rating as part of their statutory inspections. This is great news for parents: they will get more help to make better-informed childcare choices.  With OFSTED developing plans to take on responsibility for rating quality, there is no longer any need to develop the star-rating element of Investors in Children.  





Accrediting QA schemes against agreed IiC criteria. 





Research has demonstrated that quality assurance can help raise standards of provision in early education and care settings. However, providers can currently choose from over fifty QA schemes. A process of standardisation is required to ensure QA schemes are themselves of good quality. 





Over 90% of respondents supported the ten proposed inclusion criteria existing QA schemes would need to meet to become IiC accredited. Representatives of more than 30 national and local QA schemes have expressed an interest in modifying their materials and procedures to become IiC accredited. None of the existing 54 QA schemes have indicated an unwillingness to participate. 





To ensure both parents and providers can be confident that quality assurance schemes are a true mark of a continuing commitment to quality; Investors in Children will be used to guarantee that all schemes meet acceptable standards. Quality assurance schemes will be invited to apply for Investors in Children status. They will be asked to demonstrate how they meet the inclusion criteria outlined in the consultation document. Guidelines on how to make applications will be available soon. The Department will convene a panel of independent experts to assess applications. The panel will either endorse the scheme, or identify any weaknesses and refer the scheme back. Schemes will be given time to make suggested revisions, and invited to re-submit for endorsement. Successful schemes will be able to add the Investors in Children logo to their materials.





We are currently drafting guidance on the applications process and on what is required to meet the criteria for IiC endorsement.  The guidance will be available in January 2003 and applications will be invited then. The first tranche of schemes are expected to be endorsed by June 2003.





For further details please contact Tony Munton or Jerry O’Connell on 020 7273 5575 or via email: jerry.o’connell@dfes.gsi.gov.uk or tony.munton@dfes.gsi.gov.uk       
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